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                                      NUNTHORPE PARISH COUNCIL
                       Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Thursday 16th September 2021

                                                 7pm at Chandlers Ridge Academy

Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Mike Eccles, Carol McArdle, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Wade Tovey, Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), 7 residents and reporter from The Evening Gazette.
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence – Reasons for absence were provided to the Parish Council from Cllr Thomason and Cllr Smiles. These were accepted. 
1.2 Co-option – Mr Russell Lynch had completed the Parish Council application requirements and all paperwork was received. The Chair stated that Mr Lynch was unable to attend the September meeting, but the appointment could be made. He proposed that Mr Lynch was appointed as a Parish Councillor. This was unanimously approved. Clerk to ensure documentation was signed.

                    ACTION: Clerk
1.3 Declarations of Interest –There were no declarations of interest specifically relating to the agenda. The Clerk advised that some annual declarations were still awaited and agreed to send reminders.                                                         ACTION: Clerk
2.
NUNTHORPE DEVELOPMENT
2.1. 
Current Planning Issues relating to Nunthorpe Grange

(a) Persimmon Application – 69 houses – The Chair stated that it was noted at the last meeting that the number of homes on the application had reduced to 69, but it had been agreed that he should write a further objection which had been submitted. He reminded that the mayor had committed under Nunthorpe Nineteen to have only 250 homes on the Nunthorpe Grange site.  He proposed that he would attend any planning meeting to emphasise the Parish Councils views on this. This was approved 













     ACTION: Chair

(b) Nunthorpe Grange Farm, Church Lane – The Chair stated that Middlesbrough Council had the property for sale by auction. A restrictive covenant was applied to the property to ensure that the site was restricted to a single dwelling. He advised that he was requesting a report from MC Ms Benjamin, Head of Legal Services to assure that this restriction would not be removed. Any response would be circulated. 

     ACTION: Chair 
2. 2. 
Strategic Developments – update on “Nunthorpe Nineteen”, based on Minutes of Nunthorpe Vision Group 30 July 2021, including:


(a) NN 7&8. Community Land – The Chair informed that there had been agreement in principle at the last Nunthorpe Vision meeting that land beside the new Nunthorpe Surgery and funding of £900,000 is available from Middlesbrough Council.  A subgroup had formed to discuss the next steps, such as who would design it (with possibilities of Middlesbrough Council or the private sector) how best to proceed, was this the correct spot and to consult with the community to find what was wanted from a centre. He added that this is not a large budget, and a modular construction is a possibility.  Cllr Tovey stated that the Neighbourhood Plan consultation appears separate but was a part of finding what the community has and what was wanted for the future.  He informed that there had been around 300 responses to the survey sent regarding the Neighbourhood Plan designation and 646 responses from Nunthorpe Academy pupils to a survey finding what young people wanted in the area. Cllr Eccles suggested looking at other Parish Councils across the country to find recent builds and what was possible. The Chair stated that MC could be asked to provide an indicative design, but architectural services require a budget, and so a clear brief is necessary beforehand. Also, it was uncertain what the community wanted at this stage. Also, with a small budget and increasing construction costs there was the need to be realistic. A resident questioned if NMPFA had put any case forward for them to host the community centre. The Chair advised that NMPFA were developing plans themselves on the existing site and that the site did have some challenges with parking. Attendees were assured that the Nunthorpe Vision umbrella group had representatives from groups across Nunthorpe and Mr Hayton, Chair of NMPFA was part of that group. Cllr Tovey added that NMPFA was an important aspect as it was a charity and had fields donated for residents. He added that there had been suggestions from Mr Hayton that the Doctors Surgery be situated on the NMPFA site, and a decision had been delayed whilst this was progressed. It had been agreed that the proposal was not feasible. He informed that it was hoped that provisional planning permission could be applied for by December 2021. A resident questioned if there was evidence of the need for a community centre. The Chair stated that there is evidence of need but that there was still need for consultation on priorities. Cllr Tovey stated that all groups involved in Nunthorpe Vision had agreed that the top priority in Nunthorpe was for a Doctors Surgery followed by a community centre. Nunthorpe Institute could no longer provide the number of rooms previously available now that the Avenue school had become part of an Academy and other options were generally very well booked. Dr Lakeman had been very supportive of a centre to use for signposting patients. 


(b) NN 10. Land Exchange – The Chair informed details of the option Taylor Wimpey had to build on land off Guisborough Road and of meetings through the Nunthorpe Vision group to exchange this site with land near to the Persimmon land.  This would enable an open vista from Guisborough Road to remain. Taylor Wimpey had informed that they did not feel that there was sufficient benefit to support an exchange, and the masterplan will therefore be looked at again.  Cllr Tovey stated that there had been confirmation that there would be no access from Guisborough Road to the Taylor Wimpey site which was in their original plan. 

(c) NN.15 Baseline Study – The Chair informed that a draft of the baseline study had been circulated to Parish Councillors. He stated that the information provided on traffic was still felt to be lacking details and this was being looked at again by Lichfields. 

(d) NN. 17 Infrastructure Board – A subgroup had been set up to progress infrastructure issues and preliminary meetings had been held. The Baseline study had been awaited together with the response from the application for a neighbourhood plan, which had been submitted to MC and RCBC.  Cllr Tovey stated that the application was for designation of the Greater Nunthorpe area, as had been consulted on.  He stated that he believed that Nunthorpe was a community but being cross boundary had complications. Cllr Eccles queried if the public was fully aware of the Nunthorpe Nineteen and stated the need to publish more information.  Cllr Tovey assured that information was circulated in the Greater Nunthorpe News.  The Chair informed that the Nunthorpe Vision group consisted of 19 people and had a set of 19 commitments which the mayor had put his weight behind, agreeing that Nunthorpe infrastructure had been overlooked in the past. Cllr Eccles asked that the information be posted online to enable residents to be better informed. Resolved: Cllr Eccles to ensure that Nunthorpe Nineteen commitments feature prominently on NPC website. 









           ACTION: Cllr Eccles
3. To note written updates on CONTINUING PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES
3.1. 
Trees and Flowers (including Triangle Wood and grant to Nunthorpe in Bloom) – Cllr Tovey advised that some key persons in Nunthorpe in Bloom had stepped back and a greater level of liaison had been established between NCC, NPC and the Nunthorpe in Bloom Group. A grant had been given by Ourgreenways which had facilitated the event for the Queen’s birthday. Following the production of a map of tubs some residents had taken on responsibilities. The Parish Council had contributed to the wildflowers for the area. The Chair stated that £500 had been agreed at the last meeting for a donation to Nunthorpe in Bloom. This had been paid. The displays this year were praised by a resident as well as the display at the front of NMPFA. Cllr Tovey informed that he had handouts from Ourgreenways and a map of Triangle wood at Church Lane.  He reminded that the woodland was owned by MC and it had been determined in principle by Middlesbrough Council that this could be taken on by the Nunthorpe community for a peppercorn rent. A survey was completed which found some dangerous tree conditions and to enable the wood to be safe to be opened to the public the costs were estimated to be around £9,000. He added that grant applications had been submitted to try to obtain funding which could be added to by OurGreenways, who had been unable to spend some of the lottery grant and NPC may contribute.  Cllr Tovey felt that a couple of benches at the side of the wood facing Roseberry Topping would be a nice addition to the area and the woods would offer some biodiversity. The Chair stated that the Parish Council had agreed in principle to support but an amount was not specified due to grants awaited. Councillors discussed supporting up to £1,000 if needed. The proposed responsibilities for the land (between the Parish Council, OurGreenways and Middlesbrough Council) was questioned.  This was uncertain and was a concern as after the initial funding if the land was still owned by MC they could reconsider the lease.  A resident questioned the value for money for residents on this woodland. It was agreed that this would need further discussion when all details of a proposal were available, but the wood could be used by schools, groups and residents and was a project for health and wellbeing. 
3.2. 
Waste Management (including bin in The Avenue Park) – Cllr Tovey informed that on the young person’s survey they had complained of litter in the park. It was agreed that the issue was often due to the overflowing bin. He had previously proposed a train shaped bin which cost around £1500 and encouraged recycling. NPC had approved funding supported by NCC. There was still a problem with MC not collecting from recycled bins and some comments on the dangers for small children of having a train shaped bin, which had been negated by the argument about younger children needing adult supervision. A resident questioned if plans for the Village Green had been approved. It was confirmed that no further details had been provided from Cllr Smiles. There had been comments on Facebook regarding the lack of grass cutting which had been resolved. Resolved: The Clerk was asked to request a paper on the area from Cllr Smiles. Cllr Tovey was asked to further progress purchase of the bin.                  ACTION: Clerk/Cllr Tovey/Cllr Smiles
3.3. 
Bridleways and Pedestrian Rights of Way – Cllr Walker advised of discussions regarding signage at Grey Tower estate and of correspondence regarding the bridleway closure and the Parish Council not being informed. MC Mr Clarke had confirmed that in future NPC would be notified of closures. There had been correspondence with MC Mr Williams regarding overgrowth on the footpaths which it was hoped would be rectified. Cllr Tovey informed of corresponding with MC Mr Field regarding the Green Link. A further meeting was planned to progress. The Chair agreed this had been a long process and clarification and progress is needed to ensure this is included as a PRoW on the official maps. A resident commented that the current online map which had various additions needed including in the hard copy map for 2026 when it was updated.  Cllr Walker proposed that unless a statement was made by Middlesbrough Council by the end of September that together with Cllr McArdle, they work with Nunthorpe Bridleway Group to produce evidence for a Definitive Map Modification Order application to be made regarding the Green Link and any other lost paths to establish whether or not rights already exist. He stated that minimal costs of copying and small expenses would be incurred. Resolved: Parish Council to continue pressing MC for a statement confirming progress towards formal recognition of the green link as a PRoW. If this is not forthcoming, NPC to be supportive of Cllr Walker, Cllr McArdle and others in taking steps towards a DMMO. 









          ACTION: Chair/Cllr Tovey/Cllr Walker/Cllr McArdle
3.4. 
Traffic and Transport Issues – The Chair reminded that Cllr Thomason normally gave information on this area, and there were no updates. He informed of a questionnaire received from Tees Valley Combined Authority regarding buses. It was agreed that this should be shared on social media to encourage residents’ views.  A resident had written to the Parish Council asking for markings to be introduced on Poole roundabout.  Resolved: Following discussions it was agreed that the Clerk email MC Mr Farnham to request markings to be added at the roundabout as a matter of public safety. Residents were reminded that after the council had spent a significant amount of money on Dixons Bank, there still seemed little evidence that this had improved Marton Crawl. However, the wider road did encourage speeding and there had been agreement from MC on the matter which had resulted in new speed limits of 30mph to be introduced shortly on Dixons Bank and reductions on the road through Nunthorpe Village.  The Parish Council had also been campaigning for action on Guisborough Road, but there had been little support from Mr Farnham.  The Clerk was asked to progress this.  It was noted that new markings had been added on Clevegate, drawing attention to the speed reduction to 20mph and hashed lines to discourage overtaking. Residents present added concerns on speeding; the lack of enforcement and speed limit signs being covered with foliage. It was reminded that there had been a survey to residents regarding Guisborough Road speeding restrictions and there was a mixed response on different options. It was agreed that the single narrow footpath with many children using the route for school was dangerous and comments were brought forward that speed campaigns did work but took time. The Chair stated that the possible housing development by Taylor Wimpey may have the potential for a footpath on part of Guisborough Road.                              ACTION: Clerk
3.5. 
Anti-social Behaviour – Cllr Walker informed that the camera at the Southern Cross was not operational.  It was an old camera which would be a substantial cost to upgrade.  He was informed that due to the low level of crime / asb reported in this area a replacement camera would not be a priority.  It was discussed that the camera at the Avenue had been made to operate again and it should be possible to reinstate the camera at the Southern Cross junction. Ideas for improving surveillance were discussed with the use of video door bells. There were issues mentioned on social media but the police reported that many were not reported (only 16 crimes and 10 ASB incidences were reported between July and September 2021).  It was agreed that there was the need always to report to show there was a problem. Cllr Walker felt that there could be some inconsistency with mapping of reported incidents. Resolved: Cllr Walker/Clerk to address the issue of confusing mapping through PCC.  Cllr Walker to request that the camera at the Southern Cross junction be made operational.                                                                                           ACTION: Cllr Walker/Clerk
4.0 
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 7TH JULY 2021 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING

4.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 7th July 2021.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                                                          ACTION: Clerk
4.2
Councillors had an opportunity to question progress with any matter discussed at the previous meeting which would not arise elsewhere during the present meeting. The following matters were discussed from the July minutes.

4.2.1
Greater Nunthorpe News – Cllr Tovey advised that the 5th edition of the magazine was due to be printed. All attendees were reminded to encourage people to advertise. A resident praised Cllr Tovey for the work on the magazine. 

4.2.2
Defibrillator training – Cllr Tovey updated that six people had signed up for the awareness training, but only two attended, both Parish Councillors.  He informed that there was a recording of the session which was being edited and would be shared on social media. This link would work for 2 weeks. Residents were reminded that there were three defibrillators in Nunthorpe and that seconds counted if there was a cardiac arrest. Cllr Eccles and Cllr Walker undertook to make the link available.          ACTION: Cllr Eccles/Cllr Walker
5.   
To note written REPORTS
5.1. 
Chair’s Report – The Chair informed of some complaints regarding noise and the complaints regarding the lack of grass cutting. The Chair informed that due to a lack of trustees on the Nunthorpe Institute board he had recently joined this board with Cllr Tovey and Cllr Smiles. 
5.2. 
Clerk’s Report, with correspondence report – There were no additional matters not covered on the agenda.
5.3. 
NMPFA Minutes (10.6.21, 8.7.21, 12.8.21) – The Chair informed that as agreed he had attended the September meeting of the Management Committee. He had been required to leave for the part of the meeting reserved for trustees. Parish Councillors discussed representation of Nunthorpe residents on the board of trustees and if the Chair could be appointed to the board as he was elected as a representative of Nunthorpe. The Chair informed that MC had nominated the two Marton West Councillors to sit on the board. Resolved: Clerk to write to the Chair of NMPFA requesting a discussion on developing a closer working relationship.                






                    ACTION: Clerk 
5.4. 
Community Council Report – The Chair reported that NCC had organised a fantastic event. Cllr Tovey had been elected as Chair.  Contributions had been made with presentations and tables set up from local groups including NPC.
5.5. 
Ward Councillors’ Reports – No reports were received. A resident stated their dissatisfaction on hearing there was no representation or report from either Ward Councillor. Resolved: Clerk to write to Ward Councillors informing that NPC and residents would have appreciated a written report from the Ward Councillors. 









     ACTION: Clerk  
6.
PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – discussion on applications received

6.1 
Updates
(a) Levington Wynd (20/0597) – The Chair stated that the application was declined on 11th January and the appeal status was still “unknown”. Resolved: Clerk /Chair to write asking whether, as an appeal should have been made within 12 weeks, a decision is expected shortly.
                     ACTION: Clerk / Chair 
(b) Nunthorpe Hall (21/0005/6) – The Chair advised that the application was declined on 9th March and the appeal status was still “unknown”. He added that as with the other update this application had been a retrospective application. When looking at the application NPC had felt that a more sympathetic solution could be found than the application suggested. Cllr Tovey had tried to see if the matter could be rectified informally and been informed of the need for the storage of various pieces of equipment. It was agreed that residents currently had to endure an eyesore and that an appeal situation was not ideal due to the timescale. Cllr Tovey proposed a meeting with MC Mr Clarke and others onsite to find a resolution. This was agreed.





                       ACTION: Chair/Clerk
(c)  Ford Close Riding Centre (20/0199/FUL) – The application was declined on 8th December and the appeal was to be heard shortly. Resolved: Chair and Cllr Walker to discuss any update or resubmission for the appeal meeting. 






           ACTION: Chair/Cllr Walker 
6.2
New Applications
Councillors discussed the applications and agreed that there were no applications which appeared to be out of character. The exception was item k where an objection had been added by Cllr Thomason. The Chair informed that a previous application for the property in item j had been objected to. The new submission retained the size and character of the Pump House and may be worth maintaining in heritage terms. Resolved: The revised submission was acceptable.
(a)10 Hampton Close TS7 0AL  Ref. No: 21/0551/FUL Single storey extension to front  

(b)
5 The Endeavour TS7 0HY  Ref. No: 21/0538/FUL First floor extension to create additional bedroom space 

(c)
9 Matfen Avenue TS7 0EQ Ref. No: 21/0513/FUL Single storey extension to side and rear (Demolition of existing garage/storage 

(d)
30 High Gill Road TS7 0DZ  Ref. No: 21/0507/FUL Retrospective planning application for the installation of raised decking, stairs and additional fence 

(e)
17 Moor Park TS7 0JJ Ref. No: 21/0500/FUL Dormer extension  

(f)
1 Aldwalk Close TS7 0DE Ref. No: 21/0491/FUL Single storey rear infill extension and new front boundary wall with railings  

(g)
2 Aldwalk Close TS7 0DE Ref. No: 21/0492/FUL Single storey rear infill extension and new front boundary wall with railings 

(h)
2 Mallowdale Middlesbrough TS7 0QA  Ref 21/0399/FUL Relocation of existing fence line up to 300mm away from public footpath allowing existing hedges to be retained. 
(i)
130 Guisborough Road TS7 0JA Ref. No: 21/0614/FUL Single storey extension to front/side/rear, raising of roof height and terrace to front  

(j)
The Red House Church Lane TS7 0PD Ref. No: 21/0612/FUL Alteration and conversion of former pump house to 1no dwellinghouse  
(k)
The Paddock Stokesley Road Ref. No: 21/0595/TPO Reduction of 1no Oak tree 

(l)
16 Lamonby Close TS7 0QG Ref. No: 21/0580/FUL 

(m)19 Kennthorpe TS7 0PS Ref. No: 21/0575/FUL Single storey extension to rear, single storey extension to side and bay extension to front Dormer extensions to front and rear plus a new first floor window 

(n)
2 The Paddock TS7 0PJ Ref. No: 21/0535/TPO Crown lifting and thinning works to 4 no. Maple trees and 2 no. Beech trees, and removal of 1 no. Pine tree 
7.
PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION
7.1. 
Financial Report - Income/Expenditure - The Clerk advised on the following financial matters.  Income: HMRC VAT return £351.61, NCC defibrillator contribution £750.00.  Expenditure: Nunthorpe in Bloom donation £500,00, Parish Clerk salary, Chuhan & Singh £36.00, Vision Academy Trust room hire £40 September, Town & Parish Council website £286.00. There had been a query on who owned items which had donations from other groups. The Clerk confirmed that if the Parish Council were the major contributor and purchased the item, she added this to the assets register. This therefore included the defibrillator.
7.2. 
Budget Framework 2022/23, and Precept Principles – The Chair, introducing a relatively minor issue first, informed that there were two options on setting the precept. This could be the Parish Council requesting an increase of a percentage in income over the current precept. Alternatively, a different approach could be used as taken by Stainton and Thornton Parish Council who requested a percentage increase on what all households paid at present. This gave a slightly higher increase to the Parish Council due to an increase in homes being built. The Chair stated that, unless there were views to the contrary, he would propose adoption of the second alternative at the next meeting. 


The Chair then introduced the main section of his paper about setting the budget for 2022/23.


Cllr Eccles requested clarification as he believed that a budget demand was made dependant on the plans of the Parish Council. The Chair agreed. As context for thinking about 2022/23, the Chair stated that currently the precept was £10,000 of which operating expenses amounted to £6,000. There had recently been around £2,000 given in donations and £2,000 on Christmas lights, benches etc. The precept was currently around £5 per household.  Other residents within the local area paid a Parish precept of £26 and £39. If there were greater aspirations for Parish Council activities, residents would need to be convinced about NPC plans.  The Chair had asked Parish Councillors to inform him of suggested new activities.
7.3. 
Governance Review – The Chair stated that the Parish Council had requested alignment of the Parish Boundary with the Ward Boundary after some residents had complained that they were not consistently classed as being within “Nunthorpe”.  This request had stimulated MC to set up a Governance Review. He stated the need for unity within the groups in Nunthorpe to ensure that conflicting messages were not sent to the governance review. He had circulated a paper on the current role of NPC to Parish Councillors and would share with NCC, then more widely. There was a discussion on the Government Levelling up funding which gave an opportunity for more specific local works where residents requested the work, such as additional grass cutting and flower beds if this was something residents felt was of value. The Parish Council would need to find thoughts of residents on the level of precept they were willing to pay to increase the support locally. All agreed that no-one wanted to pay more than they were paying, but if value for money was evident this may be of interest.  A resident stated that if residents understood the precept amounts paid in other parishes this would enable them to see what a low figure this was. Residents at the meeting were encouraged to share any views with the Clerk.  The Chair stated the need for transparency and to inform residents through the Greater Nunthorpe News regarding any increase and ensure residents understood the work of the Parish Council. All agreed that a lot of work had been completed influencing people to do things for the good of Nunthorpe.  
7.4. 
Code of Conduct, & Middlesbrough’s Standards Committee, 19 July 2021 – The Chair informed that an update was still awaited from MC on their revised Code of Conduct. This did not need adopting by the Parish Council but could be considered as a foundation for the Parish Council. 
7.5. 
Risk Assessment – The Chair informed that he had met with Cllr Eccles and the Clerk. The Clerk had forwarded possible options, but a further discussion was required.                ACTION: Chair/ Clerk/Cllr Eccles
7.6. 
Parish Council materials – The Chair stated that at the recent NCC event the Parish Council had no banner or handouts available. He asked that a budget of up to £200 be approved to look at creation of some materials. Resolved: Parish councillors approved a spend of up to £200.  
7.7. 
Website and Social Media Policy – The Chair informed that Cllr Walker and Cllr Eccles were working together on the website and Facebook. Cllr Eccles had asked for spending to be approved of up to £100 to enable the Nunthorpe Logo to be added to the website. Resolved: Parish Councillors approved a spend of up to £100. 

Cllr Eccles had forwarded specific proposals to Parish Councillors regarding contact details, email addresses and NALC membership which would be discussed outside of the meeting.  
7.8. 
Electronic access to Parish Council Meetings – The Chair stated that it had been proposed that virtual meetings be made available for members of the community who could not access the meetings. The Chair felt this could be a good idea and something which Parish Councillors could also use. The Clerk reminded that to attend and participate in a meeting as a Parish Councillor this was required to be in person.  The Clerk had explained the process of how this could be used and had wi-fi access in the school. She reminded that there would be an additional cost for Zoom.      
    ACTION: Clerk 
7.9 
Date, time, and items for next meeting Thursday 18th November2021 at 7pm A resident questioned if the Parish Council could progress what monies were available to Nunthorpe due to S106 agreements. The Chair informed that this was a commitment within the Nunthorpe Nineteen, which he will follow up. 



        
  ACTION: Chair 
Meeting ended 9.35 pm.
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date ………………………………
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